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COUNTY OF HENRICO


VIRGINIA

INTER-OFFICE MEMORANDUM

	TO:
	Planning Office
	SUBJECT:
	POD2007-00217:  Arco Iris Latino Mart

	FROM:
	Division of Police,

Community Policing Unit
	DATE:
	November 26, 2007


POD2007-00217
Arco Iris Latino Mart


POD-79-07


<6111-6115 Staples Mill Rd – restaurant, office, expansion of convenience store >
 FORMCHECKBOX 

The Division of Police recommends approval.  

 FORMCHECKBOX 

The Division of Police can’t recommend approval at this time.  Provide a response to the items in Section I, at a minimum, addressing the items and/or stating the intent of the applicant. 
_____________________________________________________________________________________________________

SECTION I.   Address the following items in order for the Division of Police to endorse the plan:

Design and layout:

The Division of Police is concerned with the proposed design for the restaurant and office space.  The following design features should be addressed:

1. Concern with the lack of visibility to and from the entrances to both the restaurant and offices proposed. The buildings’ front offers very limited opportunity for anyone to observe activities in the courtyard, arcade, front stairwell and entrance.

2. Open up the courtyard area from both the roadway and drive aisle.  Consider larger openings and/or decorative iron railing that would still be indicative of the design.

3. Consider utilizing the courtyard more for outdoor dining.  This would provide an ‘eye’s on the street’ approach for added security in this space.

4. Provide windows from the dining area behind the courtyard to the south side of the building.

5. Consider locating the main entrance to the restaurant in a more visible location..

6. The open corridor on the second floor leading to the office spaces for lease is a concern.  This design should be reconsidered to provide another level of access control or security by installing doors at either end of the corridor to control someone’s access to this area.

7. Provide access control features to both the elevator and the stairwell access points to the second floor.   Install a reinforced glass door at the entrance to the front stairwell.  A card reader or similar system should be installed on both the elevator and the front and rear corridor doors to the second floor.

8. Basic security measures should be in place for the proposed building:
a) Install a wide-angle peephole or one-way window on the rear doors, employee entrance doors and delivery doors.

b) The following measures should be in place to increase the security for side, rear or storage doors:

i. Metal or solid core


iii.  Deadbolt locks

ii. Metal frames


iv.  Reinforced strike plates

c) The rear exit out of the restaurant area should be emergency exits only.  No access should be allowed from the rear parking lot.  Place signs on this door directing customers to the main entrance.
d) The building should be alarmed and a digital CCTV system installed.
9. The minimum maintained light level should be no lower than 1.0 foot-candles throughout the parking areas, walkways, building entrance and building edge.  This light level should be in place for both the existing building and the proposed use.
10. The Illuminating Engineer Society of North America (IESNA) has created standards on security lighting.  The below chart is from the Guidelines for Security Lighting for People, Property, and Public Spaces, IESNA G-1-03.
	Security Locations and Tasks
	Illuminance, Lux/FC (Horizontal) - Average
	Illuminance, Lux/FC (Vertical)
	Footnotes on special considerations
	Ratios (avg to minimum)

	Fast Food Restaurants
	
	
	
	

	General parking
	30/ 3.0
	(a) 
	--
	3:1

	Drive up window out to 30 ft
	60/ 6.0
	(a)
	--
	3:1

	Refuse area
	30/ 3.0
	(a)
	--
	3:1

	Convenience Stores and Gas Stations
	
	
	
	

	Pump island
	60/ 6.0
	(a)
	--
	4:1

	Sidewalks, refuse areas & grounds
	30/ 3.0
	(a)
	--
	4:1

	Interior of store
	300/ 30.0
	(a)
	--
	4:1


Footnotes:  (a)  Vertical illuminance of 5-8 lux or values that produce a uniformity ratio of no more than 4:1 (25% of horizontal illuminance)
11. Consideration should be given to perimeter fencing, especially along the property lines behind the existing business and the proposed restaurant.  Tie the fence to any parallel fences, if applicable, or to the building whenever possibly, to provide access control and not create an alleyway.  See below standards.
12. Pay phones should not be located on the site.  If they are to be located on the property, the phones need to be away from the building, along Staples Mill Road, with clear site lines from the cashier area.  The phone should be outgoing calls only.
13. Provide floor plans for the expansion to the convenience store. 
14. Implement the below minimum standards for landscaping, lighting and interior physical security.
SECTION II.  Implement the following security standards:

Exterior - Landscape - Lighting – No schematic landscape plan submitted; No lighting plan submitted
1. Pay phones should not be located on the site.  If they are to be located on the property, the phones need to be away from the building, along (name of street), with clear site lines from the cashier area.  The phone should be outgoing calls only.
Landscape plan
2. The landscape plan should show the light pole locations as well.

3. The location of light poles and their relationship to the trees throughout the parking lot and along the building edge needs to be considered.  The two should not be located in the same area, as illumination will be reduced as the tree matures.  

4. All shrubs and trees should be trimmed to allow for maximum visibility to and from the site and from within the site.  Shrubs should have a natural growth height of no more than 2 ½ to 3 feet, or be maintained at this height, especially when located along an entrance, walkway or parking area.

5. Trees located around buildings, walkways and parking areas should have a natural growth habit that is a tree-form, non-pyramidal shape tree.  If this can’t be done in various areas, the canopy of the trees should then be raised at least 4 feet from the ground as they mature.

Fencing
6. Consideration should be given to perimeter fencing.  The fencing should be decorative in style, strong, while offering visibility to and from the site.  The fencing will also work towards better defining of the property and its boundaries.

a) Consideration should be given to what material is used, where the fence is located, etc.  We recommend wrought iron fencing as a perimeter fence.

b) If existing fencing exists along the property lines, recommend tying into that fence versus installing a fence line that would create an “alleyway”. This will actually create a “dead zone” or an area that no one knows who it belongs to and may not be visible to the surrounding area.

Lighting
7. Consideration should be given to submitting the lighting plan with the plan of development to avoid conflicts with landscaping, identify best locations for conduit at this phase, etc.

8. [image: image1.jpg]


The lamps throughout the site should be the same.  The emphasis is to have the same color of light (white or orange/yellow) throughout.  This will provide good color rendition, help with visibility and reduce contrasts.  Metal Halide is preferred.

9. All light fixtures need to be full cut-off.

10. The type of light fixture the Division of Police requires is one that puts the light down on the ground, versus horizontally and up in the air.  Many of the decorative light fixtures put the light everywhere but where you want it, which is on the ground.  If decorative fixtures are installed, they should have the lamp in the top casing of the fixture so that the light will be directed towards the ground (see photo).  This will also avoid glare because you don’t actually see the lamp.

11. Lighting is one of the most economical and effective forms of crime prevention available.  Lighting must be even and uniform and not produce dark areas or sharp contrasts for concealment.  

12. In creating uniform lighting, consider:

a) type of fixture



c)  the direction of the light

b) the height of poles


d)  spacing of fixtures
13. Routine maintenance of the lights throughout the property should be in place.

a) A program should be implemented to review the lights regularly to determine if any have burnt out or been broken and need replacing. 

b) Globes should be cleaned to ensure full illumination from the light.

c) A program should be established to relamp the complex, also known as group relamping.  This will better ensure the proper use of the light bulb, as well as reducing cost when lights need to be replaced one at a time and each individual visit has to be paid for.

d)   A program should be established in trimming and maintaining tree canopies and other plant materials at and around the light poles, wallpacks, etc.

INTERIOR

14. Provide access control (physical security) on all exterior doors.

15. Equip the doors with self-locking devices that will engage immediately when the door has been closed.  

16. The windows should not be tinted, especially at the entrance to allow for surveillance opportunities both from within and from outside the building.

17. Advertisements and/or displays should not be located in and around the windows.  If advertisements must be used, keep them small in size and locating them along the top of the windows.  This will work towards increasing surveillance opportunities from within and from outside.
18. The following signage should be at all entrance doors:

a)  Crime prevention messages such as “Time delay safe”, “Clerk cannot open safe”, etc., should be displayed in a conspicuous location.
b)  Height tape should be applied to door frames at all exits used for the public to assist with identification of a suspect.

19. A safe room should be developed.  A safe room requires a solid core door fitted with a peephole, deadbolt lock, and a telephone located inside the room.   Conduct all banking procedures and the opening and closing of register drawers while secured inside the safe room. This room may also provide your employees a safe haven during a crisis situation.

20. Convex mirrors should be installed to allow employees to monitor blind spots and unmonitored areas located inside the building.

____________________________________________________________________________________

The Division of Police supports and implements Crime Prevention Through Environmental Design (CPTED), which is the theory that the proper design and effective use of the built environment can lead to a reduction in the incidence and fear of crime and an improvement in the quality of life.  

The following characteristics need to be in place at this site. 

1. Natural Surveillance.  Provide natural surveillance throughout the site, especially to parking areas, buildings, building entrances, walkways, etc.  Natural surveillance is the placement of physical features, activities and people in such a way as to maximize visibility. 

2. Natural Access Control. Provide natural access control throughout the site.  Natural access control is the physical guidance of people coming and going from a space by the judicial placement of entrances, exits, fencing, landscaping and lighting.   The goal is to guide people where you want them to go and how you want them to get there.

3. Territorial reinforcement.  Territorial reinforcement is the use of physical attributes that express ownership, such as fences, pavement treatments, art, signage and landscaping.  The goal is to promote ownership and pride in where you live and work.

4. Maintenance.  Allows for the continued use of space for its intended purpose.  It also serves as an additional expression of ownership.

For more information log on to www.henricopolice.org and click on CPTED
While our requirements for the endorsement of the plan does not guarantee a crime-free environment, it is our experience that the application of the concepts of Crime Prevention Through Environmental Design (CPTED) will reduce the opportunity for crime to occur and will enhance the quality of life.  Should you have any questions or comments, contact me at (804) 501-5370 or van06@co.henrico.va.us.








Kim Vann








Planner III - CPTED







Crime Prevention Specialist
The white globe visible to the eye in this post top fixture is decorative; the lamp is in the top of the fixture.









